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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on April 23, 2018.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mr. Jeffrey 
Markley, and Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman.  Mr. 
Markley presided and called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M.    
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment, 
Compensation, and Discipline of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 
121.22(G)(1) and Collective Bargaining Review 121.22(G)(4). 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:01 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 

Chief Jon Bokovitz was invited into the executive session at 6:18 P.M. and left at 

6:34 P.M. 

 

Chief Lou Ann Metz was invited into the executive session at 6:34 P.M. and left at 

7:06 P.M. 

 
 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment, 
compensation, and discipline of public employees and collective bargaining review, and 
reconvened their meeting at 7:08 P.M.   
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Remove:  Fire Department – New Business: Full-time Employee Comp Time 
2. Late Addition: Police Department – New Business: Paid Administrative Leave 

 
MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. Benza moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ April 9, 2018 regular 
meeting as submitted. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
PRESENTATION BY GUEST:  
 
 Ms. Julie Meyer and Mr. Tom Wisniewski of the Ohio Department of Transportation 
discussed the paving project for State Route 306 that will begin around June 4, 2018.  They 
will start at E. Washington Street and work south to the Portage County line.  Chagrin Valley 
Paving is the contractor, and they have the option to work during the night.  Chief Metz was 
concerned with emergency vehicles getting through and asked that the contractors be aware 
since the fire department is on State Route 306.   
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz presented the police department report for the month of March 
2018.  The golf outing is next month and raises money for safety town and Kenston senior 
scholarships.  May 11, 2018 is the scholarship breakfast.  Because of the weather, the 
police department is down by almost 300 calls from last year.  In addition, juvenile stats 
have also dropped.  The complete police report for March 2018 is attached to and becomes 
a permanent part of these minutes. 
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FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of March 

2018.  She reported that the fire department is down from last year approximately 40 calls.  

The Weils had the most calls for the month of March, with the Urgent Care a close second.  

Chief Metz also reported that two firefighters visited the Pierce plant, and they expect to 

have the newly purchased, completed fire engine in six to eight months.  The fire 

department is also starting some community programs:  CPR and “Stop the Bleed”.   The 

complete fire report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 

 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres was not available to present the zoning department report for the 
month of March 2018.  The complete zoning report is attached to and becomes a permanent 
part of these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Bid Award Recommendation – Turnout Gear 
 

 Mrs. Benza made a motion to award the bid for 45 sets of turnout gear to Fire 
Safety Services, Inc. in the amount of $130,500.00 pursuant to the recommendation of the 
fire chief.  
 

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion, which was passed unanimously. 

  
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 

Employee Grade Change - Bixler 

 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the grade change for Firefighter Jonathan 
Bixler from Probationary Firefighter E to a Probationary Firefighter D at an annual salary of 
$55,329.00 effective April 28, 2018 based on the recommendation of the fire chief.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Egg Hunt Donations 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to accept the donations for the Egg Hunt from various 
businesses and individuals as outlined in the memo dated April 18, 2018 and per the 
recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request – Kirkpatrick 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the training request for Firefighter Todd 
Kirkpatrick to attend the Ohio Federation of Fire Chaplains Annual Conference at the Ohio 
Fire Academy in Reynoldsburg, OH from April 30, 2018 to May 1, 2018 with the use of a 
department vehicle at an estimated cost of $245.00 per the recommendation of the fire 
chief. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Full-time Employee Comp Time 
 
 This item was tabled until the next meeting. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Employee Grade Change - Lawrence 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the grade change for Patrolman Matt 
Lawrence from Probationary Grade E Patrolman to a Probationary Grade D Patrolman at an 
annual salary of $55,329.09 effective May 26, 2018 based on the recommendation of the 
police chief.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Employee Grade Change - Gregorian 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the grade change for Patrolman Ryan 
Gregorian from Probationary Grade D Patrolman to a Grade D Patrolman at an annual 
salary of $58,166.71 effective May 26, 2018 based on the recommendation of the police 
chief.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
LPA Purchase Agreement 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to authorize the fiscal officer to sign and execute the 
Local Public Agency (LPA) Purchase Agreement between the Ohio Department of 
Transportation and Bainbridge Township for the purchase of a portable message board. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Cemetery Deed – Bivins 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to grant a cemetery deed for one grave to Ms. Roberta 
Bivins of 17716 Delavan Avenue, Cleveland, OH  44119 in the amount of $1,000.00.  There 
is an affidavit on file showing proof of prior residency pursuant to cemetery regulation #5. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a cemetery deed record for Section 9, Lot No. 37, Grave 3.   
Mrs. Joan Demerjian and Mr. Dave Pfouts attested to their signatures. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – KHS Softball 
 
 This item was tabled until the next meeting. 
 
Items to be Declared Obsolete 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to declare the following items obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
 

- Tongue and grove boards 
- Packaged pumping system 
- Wood burning stove 

 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 



 
                     
 Board of Trustees                                                         Regular 
 
 
          Monday, April 23,                                                                                              18 
 

4 
 

 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to allow the listing of the above mentioned items on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – PENDING BUSINESS 
 
Noise Mitigation 
 
 Mr. Mark Carpenter of ODOT called and left a message with Mrs. O’Brien updating 
the trustees on the noise analysis.  The analysis will cover both the north side and the south 
side of Route 422. He hopes to take noise readings this week. 
 
TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Website Policy Regarding Outside Links 
 
 The trustees discussed options for having outside links on the township website.  Mr. 
Markley will follow up with legal counsel before any decisions are made. 
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
First Responder’s Appreciation Day 
 

 The state of Ohio passed a bill declaring May 24, 2018 First Responder’s 

Appreciation Day.  The Chagrin Valley Chamber of Commerce will still hold special first 

responder events in the fall.  The trustees discussed recognizing the first responder’s by 

utilizing the township sign.  The township will continue to support the fall events through the 

Chagrin Valley Chamber of Commerce. 

 

FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the purchase order list (Items 1-4) as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Fire Safety Services – 45 Sets Turnout Gear - $130,500.00 (Fire) 
2. Atwell’s – Equipment - $5,000.00 (Police) 
3. Lightle Enterprises of Ohio, LLC – Portable Message Board - $14,633.00 (Roads) 
4. Kimble Companies – Dumpsters for Clean-up Days - $5,000.00 (Roads) 

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the invoice listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Clemans – Nelson – PPM Consult - $1,420.78 (General) 
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BLANKET CERTIFICATE RENEWALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the blanket certificate listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 

1. Fire – Office Supplies - $1,000.00 
2. Fire – Contracted Services - $1,500.00 
3. Parks – Training - $500.00 

 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Checks Dated April 10, 2018 through April 23, 2018 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices dated April 10, 2018 through 
April 23, 2018 consisting of warrants #29541 through #29606 in the amount of $76,300.38. 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to, and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 

 None. 

 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. Jon Husted – Issue 1 information for May 8 election 
2. Geauga County Commissioners – Bainbrook Sanitary Sewers Smoke Testing 
3. SERB – Corrected and final letters for the Records Clerk contract 
4. Planning Commission – Replat of sublots 314-A through 316-A Canyon Lake Colony 
5. Illuminating Company – Change of supplier confirmation 
6. Geauga CIC – Fundraiser May 17, 2018 
7. Historical Society:  Events on May 9 and June 13 

 
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
Paid Administrative Leave 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to grant paid administrative leave to a member of the 
police department consistent with discussions held in executive session. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:36 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 






















